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RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1391: Suggested Amendments to the Civil Rules for Courts 

of Limited Jurisdiction Proposed by the WSBA Court Rules and Procedures 

Committee 

 

Dear Ms. Lennon: 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the suggested amendments proposed by the 

WSBA Court Rules and Procedures Committee to amend the Civil Rules for Courts of Limited 

Jurisdiction to make rule language gender neutral.  We support the amendments to these rules 

that update the language used in court rules to be more inclusive, and to remove biased terms.  

As with a number of the rule changes under current consideration, we support efforts to make the 

legal profession more inclusive and less biased with the goal of providing justice in its truest 

sense for all. These proposed amendments promote inclusivity, the elimination of bias, and a 

respectful courtroom setting that benefits all Washingtonians. To some, these changes may seem 

superficial or as merely a gesture toward broader goals. We disagree with this view.  The 

language we use reflects our values.  Every time a person hears non-inclusive language in a 

courtroom or reads a rule with biased terms, it reinforces a perception that courts and justice are 

for some and not all.  But each time a person hears or reads language that is inclusive, non-biased 

and respectful, it sends a clear message that all are welcome and all will be treated fairly and  
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respectfully by the justice system.  Changing the rules as proposed is a welcome and necessary 

step forward. 

 

Thank you for considering our comments. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
BOB FERGUSON 

Attorney General 

 

RWF/eg 
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Ms. Lennon,

Attached are ten letters regarding the various proposed rules published for comment.

    

    

Thank you,

Elaine Ganga

Executive Assistant

Office of the Attorney General

Administration Division
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Olympia, WA 98504
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RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1399: Proposed Amendments to the Comments of the Code of 


Judicial Conduct Rules 2.2 and 2.6 


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed amendments to the comments of Code of Judicial 


Conduct (CJC) Rules 2.2 and 2.6.  We support the amendments to the comments of these rules.  The 


proposals clarify what measures judges may make to ensure a pro se litigant’s right to be heard while 


upholding their duty of fairness and impartiality. Revising the Washington Code of Judicial Conduct will 


assist judicial officers discern what accommodative actions are permissible under the Canon and promote 


consistent and fair application of “reasonable accommodation” principles statewide. Attorneys in our office 


often appear in matters where the opposing party is unrepresented.  To the extent they can without violating 


their own obligations, our attorneys are asked to conduct themselves in a way that provides pro se litigants the 


opportunity to be heard, even where we disagree with that party’s position on the facts, law or relief available.  


This can be very challenging for attorneys.  Neutral assistance from the bench reduces the potential for 


conflict when pro se litigants look to opposing counsel for assistance or explanation.  In turn, judicial 


assistance makes the process more fair and satisfactory for pro se litigants regardless of outcome.  


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 


 


RWF/eg 
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RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1400: Proposed Amendments to the Comments of the Code of 


Judicial Conduct Rule 2.3 


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed amendments to the comments of Code of 


Judicial Conduct (CJC) Rule 2.3.  We support the amendments to the comments of this rule that 


clarify the standards of conduct to which judges are held include non-discrimination on the basis of 


gender identity and expression. By adding “gender expression” and “gender identity” to the list of 


protected characteristics, we strengthen our commitment to treating everyone who enters a state 


courthouse with dignity and respect.  As with a number of the rule changes under current 


consideration, we support efforts to make the legal profession more inclusive and less biased with the 


goal of providing justice in its truest sense for all. These proposed amendments promote inclusivity, 


the elimination of bias, and a respectful courtroom setting that benefits all Washingtonians. 


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 


 


RWF/eg 
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RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1401: Proposed Amendments to General Rule (GR) 26, 


Mandatory Continuing Judicial Education 


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed amendments to General Rule 26, 


Mandatory Continuing Judicial Education.  We support the proposed amendment that would include 


a diversity, equity, and inclusion component in the continuing education required of judges. We 


support the stated goal of the amendment’s proponents: “The purpose of the change is to increase 


education on issues of diversity, equity, and inclusion throughout the judicial system, and ensure this 


training by mandating a minimum number of hours in this field.”  As with a number of the rule 


changes under current consideration, we support efforts to make the legal profession more inclusive 


and less biased with the goal of providing justice in its truest sense for all. These proposed 


amendments promote inclusivity, the elimination of bias, and a respectful courtroom setting that 


benefits all Washingtonians. 


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 


 


RWF/eg 
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RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1372: Proposed Amendments to the Rules of Professional 


Conduct (RPC) 8.4 Misconduct 


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed amendments to the Rules of Professional 


Conduct (RPC) 8.4, Misconduct.  We support the proposed amendments that would clarify the 


standards of conduct to which attorneys and judges are held to include non-discrimination on the basis 


of gender identity and expression. We wholeheartedly agree that it is misconduct for an attorney to 


discriminate against anyone on the basis of gender expression or gender identity and these terms 


should be added to the list in RPC 8.4 to clarify and enforce this. As with a number of the rule 


changes under current consideration, we support efforts to make the legal profession more inclusive 


and less biased with the goal of providing justice in its truest sense for all.  


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 


 


RWF/eg 
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RE:  Order No. 25700-A-1375: Suggested Amendments Proposed by the Consortium to 


Address Biased and Non-Inclusive Language in Court Rules 


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the suggested amendments proposed by the 


Consortium to Address Biased and Non-Inclusive Language in Court Rules.  The proposals 


cover rules found in the: 


 


 Admission to Practice Rules (APRs) 


 Code of Judicial Conduct (CJC) 


 Discipline Rules for Judges (DRJ) 


 Rules for Enforcement of Lawyer Conduct (ELCs) 


 Rules for Enforcement of Limited Practice Officer Conduct (ELPOCs) 


 Rules of Evidence (ERs) 


 General Rules (GRs) 


 Limited License Legal Technician Rules of Professional Conduct (LLLT RPCs) 


 Limited Practice Officer Rules of Professional Conduct (LPO RPCs) 


 Rules of Professional Conduct (RPCs)  


 


We support the amendments to these rules that update the language used in court rules to be 


more inclusive and to remove biased terms.  As with a number of the rule changes under current 


consideration, we support efforts to make the legal profession more inclusive and less biased 


with the goal of providing justice in its truest sense for all.  These proposed amendments 
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promote inclusivity, the elimination of bias, and a respectful courtroom setting that benefits all 


Washingtonians. To some, these changes may seem superficial or as merely a gesture toward 


broader goals. We disagree with this view.  The language we use reflects our values.  Every time 


a person hears non-inclusive language in a courtroom or reads a rule with biased terms, it 


reinforces a perception that courts and justice are for some and not all.  But each time a person 


hears or reads language that is inclusive, non-biased and respectful, it sends a clear message that 


all are welcome and all will be treated fairly and respectfully by the justice system.  Changing 


the rules as proposed is a welcome and necessary step forward. 


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 


 


RWF/eg 
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RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1376: Proposed Amendments to the Rules of Appellate 


Procedure (RAP) 2.5 - Circumstances Which May Affect Scope of Review  


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed amendment to the Rules of Appellate 


Procedure (RAP) 2.5.  We support the proposed amendment that would replace the term 


“meretricious relationship” with “committed intimate relationship,” consistent with Washington 


Supreme Court case law disapproving of that term.  As with a number of the rule changes under 


current consideration, we support efforts to make the legal profession more inclusive and less 


biased with the goal of providing justice in its truest sense for all. This proposed amendment fits 


with the goals of these proposals to promote inclusivity, the elimination of bias, and a respectful 


courtroom setting that benefits all Washingtonians. 


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 


 


RWF/eg 
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RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1391: Suggested Amendments to the Civil Rules for Courts 


of Limited Jurisdiction Proposed by the WSBA Court Rules and Procedures 


Committee 


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the suggested amendments proposed by the 


WSBA Court Rules and Procedures Committee to amend the Civil Rules for Courts of Limited 


Jurisdiction to make rule language gender neutral.  We support the amendments to these rules 


that update the language used in court rules to be more inclusive, and to remove biased terms.  


As with a number of the rule changes under current consideration, we support efforts to make the 


legal profession more inclusive and less biased with the goal of providing justice in its truest 


sense for all. These proposed amendments promote inclusivity, the elimination of bias, and a 


respectful courtroom setting that benefits all Washingtonians. To some, these changes may seem 


superficial or as merely a gesture toward broader goals. We disagree with this view.  The 


language we use reflects our values.  Every time a person hears non-inclusive language in a 


courtroom or reads a rule with biased terms, it reinforces a perception that courts and justice are 


for some and not all.  But each time a person hears or reads language that is inclusive, non-biased 


and respectful, it sends a clear message that all are welcome and all will be treated fairly and  
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respectfully by the justice system.  Changing the rules as proposed is a welcome and necessary 


step forward. 


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 


 


RWF/eg 
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RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1411: Proposed Changes to General Rules 11 and 11.1 - Court 


Interpreters/Purpose and Scope of Interpreter Commission  


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed amendments to General Rule (GR) 11 and 11.1 


regarding court interpreters and the purpose and scope of the Washington State Supreme Court Interpreter 


Commission.  We support the proposal of the Interpreter Commission to amend the rules and clarify 


obligations and provide best practices regarding access to court for limited-English speakers and individuals 


who are deaf and hard of hearing. Language access is essential for Washingtonians of diverse backgrounds 


to have equal access to justice. As such, we support the proposed amendments to GR 11 and GR 11.1 that 


would change the name and broaden the role of the existing state Interpreter Commission to include 


translation of written documents and improve language access to courts, including court forms and court 


websites, not just for limited-English proficient individuals, but also for individuals who are deaf or hard of 


hearing. As with a number of the rule changes under current consideration, we support efforts to make the 


legal profession more inclusive with the goal of providing justice in its truest sense for all. These proposed 


amendments promote inclusivity and a respectful courtroom setting that benefits all Washingtonians. 


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 


 


RWF/eg 








 
Bob Ferguson 


ATTORNEY GENERAL OF WASHINGTON 
Administration Division 


PO Box 40100  ●  Olympia, WA  98504-0100  ●  (360) 753-6200 


 


 
April 21, 2022 


 


 


Sent via Electronic Mail 


 


Erin L. Lennon, Clerk 


Washington State Supreme Court 


Temple of Justice 


P.O. Box 40929 


Olympia, WA 98504-0929 


Email: supreme@courts.wa.gov 


 


RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1373: Proposed Repeal of Criminal Rule for Courts of Limited 


Jurisdiction 2.1(c) 


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed amendments to Criminal Rule for Courts of 


Limited Jurisdiction 2.1(c).  We support the proposal of the Washington Association of Prosecuting 


Attorneys (WAPA) to repeal 2.1(c). We agree with the analysis of WAPA, the Washington State Bar 


Association and multiple courts around the state that a rule allowing judges to file criminal charges at the 


request of a citizen likely violates the Washington constitution.  This court rule implicates significant 


separation of powers issues as it essentially allows the judiciary to authorize the filing of criminal charges by 


a citizen, which is a duty our state constitution delegates to the executive branch (city prosecutors, county 


prosecutors, and the Attorney General’s Office). More importantly, these complaints were filed without a 


criminal investigation and without a prosecutor—knowledgeable in criminal law and having ethical and 


constitutional obligations—evaluating the merits of the case for probable cause and sufficiency of admissible 


evidence.  


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 
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RE:  Order Number 25700-A-1410: Proposed Changes to Admission and Practice Rule 9 


Licensed Legal Interns 


 


Dear Ms. Lennon: 


 


Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed amendments to the Admission and 


Practice Rule (APR) 9 regarding licensed legal interns.  We support the proposal.  Currently, 


only law students who have completed two years of law school may become licensed legal 


interns, meaning they can practice law under the supervision of a clinical law teacher or attorney. 


This proposal would allow law students who have completed one year of law school to become 


licensed legal interns so long as they are enrolled in a clinic and are supervised by a clinical law 


teacher. Further, it would bring Washington in-line with national legal training practice norms as 


well as current trends in legal education, which support more practical training. 


 


We support the amendment for two reasons. First, working as a licensed legal intern prepares 


students for the practice of law, including learning critical lawyering skills which can only be 


developed through practice. This includes client interaction and court appearances. Clinics 


prepare students to be lawyers because the cases and clients are no longer hypotheticals in 


doctrinal courses—they are real and so are the consequences.  


 


The second reason we support this amendment is that law students in clinics and other 


supervised settings provide meaningful and necessary services to the people of the state, most 


often to the benefit of diverse communities with limited resources. Clinics are accessible to those 


unable to afford private counsel and are often clients of color, experiencing poverty or other 


significant challenges. By allowing more students to engage in clinics, we are also expanding the 
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next generation of lawyers’ exposure to working with diverse populations and often on some of 


the most pressing issues society faces including environmental justice, the school-to-prison 


pipeline, immigration, and worker’s rights. Students that have this experience will be better 


prepared to take on these issues in their careers. Thus, expanding access to becoming a licensed 


legal intern also expands access to justice.  


 


As with a number of the rule changes under current consideration, we support efforts to make the 


legal profession more inclusive with the goal of providing justice in its truest sense for all. These 


proposed amendments provide future lawyers with valuable training and members of our 


community needed legal services – both of which benefit all Washingtonians. 


 


Thank you for considering our comments. 


 


Sincerely, 


 


 
BOB FERGUSON 


Attorney General 


 


RWF/eg 
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